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project ICP HSD 007. Sri Lanka has a proposal to start a project on 
national health information systems from 1980. 

In ThaiZand, the project "Health Planning, Management and Information 
Systems" (THA PPS 001) has a component for the development of health 
information systems and statistics. A major achievement in this area was 
the introduction, in October, of a revised health information recording 
and reporting system after 2% years of study, analysis, planning and 
organizational and promotional efforts. The operation of this system 
will be closely monitored with a view to identifying the remaining 
problems and to promote its development further. 

Training activities were organized for the personnel engaged in the new 
programmes, as well as on the introduction of the Ninth Revision of 
the ICD. 

The publication of a Handbook on the Information Systems Programme 
marked an important stage in providing the information support needed 
by the Organization's collaborative programme in the countries. 
A country profile was prepared for Sri Lanka to serve as a "data 
package" for the country health programing carried out in that country. 
Country profiles were also prepared for Mongolia and Burma; in the 
latter country, programme profiles were also prepared for all the 
national programmes which had been accorded priority in the country 
health programming. 

The project, programme and country profiles continued to be used for the 
monitoring and evaluation of programmes and also for the internal 
reporting system, thus reducing the volume of reporting and enhancing 
the relevance and timeliness of information. 

7. DEVELOPMENT OF HEALTH MANPOWER 

The main objectives of the health manpower development (HMD) programme 
are: to promote the development of appropriate health personnel to meet 
the needs of entire populations, and to promote the development and 
application of relevant processes for basic and continuing education. 

The Organization thus continues to lay emphasis on collaboration with 
Member countries in reorienting the existing training programmes for 
auxiliary health workers in order to convert them into multi-purpose 
personnel; in promoting the training of new categories of local health 
workers; in promoting multi-disciplinary training for the health team; 
in making the educational programmes more relevant to the needs of the 
health services, and in reorienting medical education so as to make it 
more community based. 

WHO is collaborating with countries in the Region in the institution of 
a more rational approachto health manpower developmentby giving proper 
attention to all three aspects of the health manpower development 
process, viz., manpower planning, preparation and management. 
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Medium-Term Programme in Health Manpower Development 

Three participants from this region and a staff member from the Regional 
Office attended the inter-regional meeting on the implementation of the 
HMD medium-term programme, which was held in December 1978inBrazzaville. 
The meeting reviewed the status of the medium-term programme and made 
recommendations for improving the programming process. 

Health Manpower Planning 

A number of countries have expressed their interest in a health manpower 
study or an exercise in health manpower project formulation as part of 
the country health programming exercise. 

A Bi-Regional Seminar on "Education and Health Care", held in Manila in 
March, was attended by participants from this region. The seminar 
examined the responsibilities of the educational and health sectors for 
training programmes related to the health needs in the countries of the 
South-East Asia and Western Pacific Regions, and recommended ways of 
stimulating innovative systems or modifying existing ones in order to 
ensure effective inter-relationships between education and health care. 

Training in Health Services Management 

A national conference for the development of a policy on health manage- 
ment was held in Thailand in 1978 under the sponsorship of the Royal 
Thai Government/WHO Coordinating Committee. Representatives from the 
universities, the Ministry of Public Health and other government 
agencies participated. 

At the Faculty of Public Health, Mahidol University, Bangkok, health 
manpower planning and management skills are being introduced in all the 
training programmes. 

Research on Health Manpower Development 

A Research Study Group on Health Manpower Development met in August 1978. 
This meeting gave suggestions on the guiding principles for HMD research; 
identified a number of problems in the field of HMD on which research 
could be undertaken; developed criteria for the selection of priority 
areas; identified priority areas for research, and made a number of 
recommendations. The Regional ACMR considered the report of the Study 
Group at its fifth session in April and endorsed the broad approach and 
recommendations of the Study Group. The RACMR also recommended that 
research proposals be developed, studied and implemented in selected 
institutes in Member countries and that HMD research be promoted on as 
wide a scale as possible in this region. 

7.1 Medical Education 

Projects on the undergraduate and post-graduate training of doctors are 
in operation in nine countries of the Region. WHO has collaborated 
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in these projects by providing long-term staff, short-term consultants, 
fellowships, supplies and equipment and local cost subsidies. 

Undergraduate Medical Education 

In Bangladesh, support was given to the medical colleges by assigning 
short-term consultants in psychiatry, pathology, audio-visual aids and 
community medicine, and by providing fellowships and supplies and 
equipment. 

The UNDP-assisted project on medical education in Bunna began winding 
up with the transfer of the project manager. Staff from the Institutes 
of Medicine were sent on fellowships to update their skills and 
competencies in their respective specialized fields. 

In India, fellowships were awarded to teachers of medical colleges. 

A long-term staff member assisted the Consortium of Medical Sciences in 
Indonesia in manpower training in curriculum development at government 
and private medical schools. 

In Mongolia, a long-term staff member continued to help with the 
development of medical education at the State Medical Institute, Ulan 
Bator. The UNDP-assisted project which had been in operation since 
September 1975 ended on 30 June 1979. During the period of the project, 
WHO collaborated with the State Medical Institute in revising the 
curricula, in reviewing the admission and examination systems, in 
developing the competence of teachers in educational science and in 
their specialties, in developing field practice areas, the library, 
the centre for audio-visual aids and the Department of Medical Education, 
and in developing medical research. 

In Nepal, the Diploma Course in General and Conanunity Medicine at the 
Institute of Medicine, Tribhuvan University, began in August 1978 after 
several years of planning with government/WHO collaboration. The first 
group of 22 students was chosen from those health assistants who are 
holders of the Certificate of Medical Science and have had one year of 
experience in the field. WHO short-term consultants in community 
medicine, pathology and microbiology, anatomy and educational science 
were assigned during the period under review. 

In Sri Lanka, new faculties of medicine were opened in Galle and in 
Jaffna, each enrolling 40 new students. Short-term consultants in the 
immunology of reproduction and in that of malnutrition were assigned 
to the Faculty of Medicine, Peradeniya. A consultant in virology was 
assigned to the Faculty of Medicine, Colombo. 

Reorientation of the Undergraduate Medical Curriculum 

All countries in the Region have realized the shortcomings of the 
undergraduate medical curriculum vis-a-vis the present-day needs of 
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health care for the community, especially in the rural areas, and 
efforts are being made to reorient the curriculum to make it more task 
oriented and community based. 

In BangZadesh, following the recommendations of the Bangladesh Medical 
Council in 1976, departments of community medicine have been established 
and a course in community medicine has been added to the undergraduate 
medical curriculum. The curriculum includes the practice of community 
medicine in the rural field practice areas throughout the medical course, 
including internship. For various reasons, however, field training for 
the medical students in the thana health complexes has been discontinued 
in all but one medical college. The shortage of teaching staff in the 
departments of community medicine continues to be a major problem. 

In B m a ,  undergraduate medical students,house o f f i c e r s andpos t -g r adua t e  
students continue to receive their field training in community medicine. 
Field practice areas have been established in all the three Institutes 
of Medicine. 

In India, WHO supported a seminar on anatomy in medical education, held 
at the All-India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi, in April 1978. 
The seminar analysed and evaluated the teaching of anatomyinthe medical 
colleges in India, and examined the syllabus and the teaching methods 
with a view to making them suitable for the present-day needs and to 
integrate the teaching of anatomy with other disciplines, including 
community medicine. The recommendations of the seminar, which outlined 
the detailed syllabus and the instructional objectives in anatomy and 
its various specialties, have been submitted to the Medical Council of 
India. 

WHO also collaborated in the organization of a laboratory teaching 
workshop in physiology at the All-India Institute of Medical Sciences 
in July 1978. The workshop examined the objectives of the laboratory 
teaching of physiology in relation to undergraduate medical education 
and with a view to giving it a community orientation. It also reviewed 
the laboratory services and developed a laboratory teaching manual. 

In Indonesia, a WHO staff member has been collaborating in the develop- 
ment of a community medicine teaching model at the Faculty of Medicine, 
Airlangga University. This model is now being evaluated and it is hoped 
that it will be implemented in all the medical schools in the country. 

An inter-country seminar on the reorientation of medical education 
towards community needs was held in Surabaya, Indonesia, in June. 
The aim of the seminar was primarily to take stock of the efforts of 
the countries of the Region in reorienting medical education and to 
develop strategies and mechanisms for intensifying the collaborative 
efforts in this field. 
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Post-graduate Medical Education 

WHO has continued to support post-graduate medical education in the 
countries of the Region. 

In Bangladesh, assistance has been provided to the Institute of Post- 
graduate Medicine and the National Institute of Preventive and Social 
Medicine, Dacca, through the provision of fellowships and supplies and 
equipment. 

In Bumna, a short-term consultant in otolaryngology was assigned to the 
Post-graduate School of Laryngo-otology. 

A consultant has been cooperating with the Consortium of Medical 
Sciences, Indonesia, in the development of programmes of post-graduate 
education in the basic medical sciences. A long-term staff member 
assigned to the Faculty of Public Health is helping to base theFacultyls 
educational programmes on a well-formulated set of instructional 
objectives. A short-term consultant was also assigned to the Faculty 
of Public Health to advise on the post-graduate training programme in 
dental public health. 

In Mongolia, the UNDP-assisted project, while concentrating on under- 
graduate medical education, also aimed at improving post-graduate 
training at the State Medical Institute, Ulan Bator. A new project 
with the focus on post-graduate education for health personnel is being 
developed. 

A consultant was assigned to Sri tanka to review and evaluate the post- 
graudatc teaching of community medicine at the Institute of Post-graduate 
Medicine. 

In Thailand, WHO has been supporting the Faculty of Public Health, 
Mahidol University, Bangkok, in the development and review of its 
curricula and training programmes. The Faculty also received assistance 
in developing the teaching and research programme in public health 
administration. 

An inter-country consultation was organized in the Regional Office in 
October on the "development of post-graduate training institutes in 
the Region". The Consultation recommended that high priority be given 
to strengthening specialist services at the intermediate care level. 
The type of specialist envisaged for this level is, according to the 
Consultation, one who, "while being a specialist in one discipline, 
should also possess basic knowledge and skills in each of the other 
'major' specialties in the supportive and ancillary service disciplines, 
as well as competence in administration and management, educational 
methodology, communication skills and in data collection and analysis". 

Another consultation was held in the Regional Office in October/November, 
the topic being "A Public Health Training Programme for the South-East 
Asia Region". This meeting considered that a regional training programme 
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in public health was necessary to enable the public health training 
institutes in the countries to overcome the existing constraints on the 
fulfilment of the objectives of the national training programmes. The 
Consultation therefore recommended that a network of national training 
institutions be formed to collaborate and share the facilities and 
expertise in mutually supportive and complementary roles. 

The Eighth Inter-Regional Meeting of Directors or Representatives of 
Schools of Public Health from the African, Eastern Mediterranean, 
South-East Asia and Western Pacific Regions of WHO was held in Bangkok 
in March. 

Teacher Training Programmes 

The Regional Teacher Training Centres at the Faculty of Medicine, 
Peradeniya, Sri Lanka, and at the Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn 
University, Bangkok, continued to receive fellows from the countries 
of the Region for training. The Regional Teacher Training Centre at 
Peradeniya has decided to institute a Diploma Course and a Master's 
degree programme of education for the health professions, and a short- 
term consultant was assigned to help develop the programme. 

Medical colleges in the other countries of the Region have also been 
active in developing teacher training programmes for their faculties. 

In Bangladesh, a national workshop was held in December for the staff 
of the National Institute of Preventive and Social Medicine (NIPSOM), 
Dacca. It is planned that NIPSOM will organize short courses for 
teachers, and that it will function as a National Teacher Training 
Centre. Of the medical colleges, only that at Mymensingh has a medical 
education cell. 

There are medical education units functioning in all three Institutes of 
Medicine in B m .  The unit at Institute of Medicine I is conducting 
regular courses with the aim of exposing all the staff members of the 
Institute to educational methods. 

In India, WHO provided assistance to the National Teacher Training 
Centre at the Jawaharlal Institute of Post-graduate Medical Education 
and Research, Pondicherry, in holding the fifth national course on 
educational science for teachers of health professionals, from 
22 February to 3 March. 

In Indonesia, support was given to the development of an integrated and 
relevant core curriculum for undergraduate medical education. The 
Consortium of Medical Sciences has decided to establish a national 
teacher training centre, with several institutional units, in some 
government medical schools. 

In Mongolia, the Department of Medical Education established in 1977 at 
the State Medical Institute, Ulan Bator, has been active in organizing 
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workshops to develop the competence of the teaching staff in medical 
pedagogy and also in research on medical education. 

To help enhance the competencies of the faculty responsible for the 
Diploma Course in General and Cornunity Medicine in Nepal, a workshop 
was organized in December with assistance from W consultants. 

A workshop to develop guidelines for the evaluation of health learning 
materials was held in the Regional Officein September. These guidelines 
will be used by the participants in their respective countries for a 
survey of health learning materials. 

Student Loan Libraries 

During the period under review, textbooks were supplied to 21 medical 
colleges in Bangaldesh, India, Indonesia, Mongolia, Nepal and Thailand 
to establish student loan libraries. With this addition, the total 
number of student loan libraries established since the beginning of the 
scheme in 1974 comes to 40. During 1979, ten more libraries - in Burma, 
Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand - will be supplied with textbooks either 
to add to their stock or to establish new libraries. 

7.2 Education and Training in Maternal and Child Health 

In continuation of the policy of supporting and strengthening paediatric 
education in countries of the Region, a WHO consultant followed up the 
inter-country conference on post-graduate education in paediatrics held 
in 1975. The conference had explored the status of post-graduate 
education in child health in the countries represented, had defined the 
objectives and components of post-graduate education in the discipline, 
and had made recommendations for further development. The consultant, 
therefore, undertook an assessmentofthe progress made in post-graduate 
paediatric education in line with these recommendations, and also 
identified further support that is required. 

In response to the wishes of governments to make training programmes in 
maternal and child health more relevant to the needs of the countries, 
action was pursued for developing a regional teacher training programme 
partly based on the experience gained from the UNICEF~WHO Course for 
Senior Teachers of Child Health. As a first step, a WHO consultant 
identified some potential centres and programmes in maternal and child 
health in countries of the Region that could be developed to provide a 
regional teacher training programme in maternal and child care,including 
nutrition. Action has also been initiated for a consultation to design 
a course structure based on the training objectives. 

The last UNICEF/WHO Course for Senior Teachers of Child Health, which 
was a part of an inter-regional training programme in paediatrics for 
developing countries, was held in September 1978. Four senior 
paediatric teachers from four countries of the Region - Burma, India, 
Indonesia and Thailand - attended this final course. Since the 
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commencement of this training programme in 1962, sixty senior teachers 
of child health from countries of this region have attended the course. 
As a follow-up activity, teaching material was provided to all the 
ex-fellows from the Region with the object of further improving 
paediatric education in their respective countries. Further, as a 
special activity during the International Year of the Child, the first 
National Re-Union Meeting of Ex-fellows of the Course from Indonesia 
was given support. 

In BangZadesh, a consultant was assigned for six months from November 
to follow up the implementation of the recommendations of former 
consultants regarding curriculum development in undergraduate paediatric 
training. As a result, neonatal services under the supervision and care 
of the paediatric department have been established in Dacca and 
Chittagong colleges and similar services will be established in the 
remaining six colleges. 

In India, the programme for the demonstration and dissemination of the 
remodelled undergraduate paediatric curriculum for medical students 
proceeded according to schedule. Senior teachers in child health 
attended the two demonstration centres set up for this purpose, under 
the intra-country fellowship scheme. 

A panel of authors for the production of a handbook on child health was 
set up, and action was initiated for a meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee 
on Paediatric Education to review the draft handbook, which is to serve 
as a teaching tool for the undergraduate paediatric curriculum, and also 
as a service manual for the general practitionerlphysician. Steps were 
also taken to evaluate this training programme during the course of the 
year. The training programme on the teaching of maternal and child 
health,including family planning,to medical undergraduates and interns 
proceeded satisfactorily, but somewhat behind schedule. The reason for 
this delay was the non-functioning of one of the demonstration centres 
selected to demonstrate and disseminate this new curriculum. Corrective 
action is, however, being taken to get the fellowship training programme 
back on schedule again. 

The handbook on maternal and child healthlfamily planning for under- 
graduates, interns and primary level physicians, was finalized and 
printed. This handbook has been widely distributed to all medical 
colleges, primary health centres and training institutes for other 
categories of health personnel engaged in maternal and child health 
activities. 

The inter-regional training programme on medical terminationof pregnancy 
for senior health administrators and obstetricians was revived during 
the period under review. The scope of the study tour was, however, 
expanded to include, besides abortion care, other aspects of family 
planning and also programmes related to maternal care. Two study tours 
were undertaken during the review period, and action initiated for a 
national workshop on advanced techniques of maternal care. 
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WHO has been collaborating in strengthening the teaching and practice of 
neonatology. Two national seminars on neonatology were held, with 
technical support provided by a WHO consultant. 

In Sr i  Lanka, a Manual on Maternal and Child Health for Field Workers 
has been printed in English and Singhalese, and a Tamil version is being 
edited for printing. 

7.3 Education and Training in Sanitary Engineering 

WHO has continued to accord high priority to the development of manpower 
in sanitary, environmental and public health engineering for the 
investigation, design, construction, operation and maintenance of 
sanitary works as well as for the management of environmental health 
programmes. The strategy adopted has been to extend technical coopera- 
tion in the development and strengthening of educational and training 
institutions, support country training courses and award fellowships 
for study abroad and, where possible, within the Region. 

Technical cooperation to strengthen sanitary engineering educationall 
training institutions was completed in Burma and Indonesia in 1978. 
Proposals to develop graduate programmes as the second phase in the 
development of institutions in this field were drawn up for the Rangoon 
Institute of Technology (RIT) in Burma and the Institute of Technology, 
Bandung (ITB),in Indonesia. These projects are under consideration by 
the respective governments for international and/or bilateral assistance. 

WHO has continued its technical cooperation with the National Environ- 
mental Engineering Research Institute (NEERI) in Nagpur, India,  by 
supporting the Institute's short courses in public health engineering 
through the provision of short-term consultants and the award of 
fellowships. 

The WHO project in Sri Lanka to develop and strengthen the public health 
engineering courses at the University of Sri Lanka made progress. During 
the year two consultants were assigned to advise on curricula, two 
faculty members were awarded fellowships and recommendations were drawn 
up for the further development of the programme. 

7.4 Training in Epidemiology 

During the period under review, steps were taken to strengthenfacilities 
for the training of epidemiologists in the Region. Two consultants were 
assigned - one to Bangladesh, Burma and Indonesia and the other to India, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand - to review the existing epidemiological services 
and needs for national training courses for epidemiologists and to 
assess the training facilities. They prepared background papers for the 
inter-country meeting on the "Planning of Regional Training in Epidemio- 
logy", held in the Regional Office in September. The participants in 
this meeting reviewed the situation in the countries and identified 
their needs for epidemiology training. They later assistedinformulating 
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a regional training programme in epidemiology with a view to strengthen- 
ing existing national institutions in training epidemiologists and in 
improving training strategy and methods. It was emphasized that the 
method of training should be field oriented. The meeting recommended 
WHO'S collaboration with Member States in the development of national 
training in epidemiology. A third WHO consultant visited India, 
Indonesia and Thailand to follow up on the recommendations of the 
meeting. He recommended that at least two or three countries in the 
Region should start the field-oriented training programme in 1979-1980 
with the assistance of WHO long-term staff assigned to the programmes. 
In connexion with this training programme two senior officials - one 
from Indonesia and one from Thailand - visited the Center for Disease 
Control (CDC), Atlanta, USA, to observe and discuss the training of 
epidemiologists there. Plans are under way to develop a regional 
training programme in epidemiology, to be launched in two or three 
countries initially. This programme will be a collaborative effort of 
the governments, WHO and CDC, Atlanta. By 1983, it is expected that 
at least six countries in the Region will have developed self-reliance 
in training programmes. 

7.5 Training of Auxiliaries 

In BangZadesh, the Government has initiated a shceme for the training 
of PaZZi C h i k i t s h a k  (village doctor or gram dactar). The plan is to 
train 65 000 PaZZi C h i k i t s h a k s  in the next six years. They will be 
given one year's training at thana health complexes and will be 
expected to practise in the villages within their unions. The training 
of the first group started in August 1978. This new cadre of health 
workers will be responsible for the provision of primary health care 
in the rural areas. 

A WHO team of long-term staff continued to help with the training of 
auxiliaries. It has been decided that the team will be stationed at 
Mymensingh to develop the pilot primary health care scheme at 
Muktagacha Thana. 

In Bwma,  WHO continued to assist the training of community health 
workers and auxiliary midwives. A national workshop on educational 
science for teachers of health personnel for primary health care was 
held in Rangoon in SeptemberIOctober. The majority of the participants 
were township medical officers who will train the community health 
workers (CHW) in their respective townships. One of the recommendations 
made by the workshop was that those of the participants who had trained 
CHIS should be encouraged to provide a feedback on the knowledge and 
skills that CHWs found it difficult to acquire - e.g., the success or 
not of teaching methods and aids - so that "cumulative wisdom" could be 
built up from year to year. 

In I n d i a ,  with WHO collaboration, the training of community health 
workers and multi-purpose workers continued. Manuals for these workers 
have also been produced and printed. The training for multi-purpose 
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workers has been completed in 88 districts, in all the states with the 
exception of Tamil Nadu, Jammu and Kashmir and some north-eastern states. 

In Indonesia, WHO continued to collaborate in the training of the health 
nurse or perawat kesehatun (PK) nurse. The revision of curricula, 
teaching methods and materials and the retraining of teachers and nurse/ 
midwives were undertaken. 

A WHO nurse educator has been assisting Matdives in the training of 
community health workers, nurse-aides and traditional midwives at the 
Allied Health Services Training Centre at Male. 

In Nepal, para-professional health workers continue to be trained at the 
Institute of Medicine. The Department of Health Services provides 
in-service training to a number of categories in addition to giving 
basic training to three categories: village health worker, community 
leader and health volunteer. A new category of health worker has been 
introduced in the health service network at the grassroots level, 
called the ward-level panchayat health worker. These workers will be 
under the supemision of the village health workers. 

In Sri k n k a ,  the Government has approved the establishmentofa National 
Institute of Health Sciences (NIHS) as a health manpower development 
institute, by upgrading the Institute of Hygiene, Kalutara. The NIHS 
is being restructured to develop as a centre for the training of all 
para-professional staff engaged in the delivery of health care, and will 
be responsible for developing multi-disciplinary training approaches 
for the primary health care team. WHO and UNICEF are collaborating with 
the Government in the development of this institute. 

The number of admissions to assistant medical practitioners courses has 
been stepped up to 200 in 1979. The curricula at the NIHS for public 
health inspectors, public health nurses and public health midwives are 
being revised. The community health workers scheme will be extended to 
the whole country on the basis of the results of a pilot study. 

In ThaiZund, the basic curricula for nurses and auxiliary personnel were 
revised, and training conducted accordingly. The in-service training 
curricula of various categories of workers were also developed and 
implemented. 

The nurse practitioners training programne at the Faculty of Public 
Health has continued. Improvements were made in the basic clinical 
training progranme and it will soon be tested in the field. 

About 60 000 village health communicators and about 6000 village health 
volunteers have been trained since 1977 for the primary health care 
programme, which now extends to approximately 4300 villages. Fifty-six 
out of the 60 modules in the training manual for village health 
volunteers and village health communicators have been printed and 
distributed. Manuals for trainers were also produced. 
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Under an inter-country project, consultants visited Burma, Indonesia 
and Nepal to recommend improvements and/or expansion of the existing 
facilities (including the field practice areas) and programmes for the 
training of auxiliary health personnel and community health workers 
for primary health care. 

7.6 Group Educational Activities 

A total of 113 group educational activities, including research study 
groups, consultative meetings, seminarsand courses,was organized during 
the period under review. Of these, 59 were national-level activities, 
35 were inter-country and 19 were inter-regional (see Annex 3). Greater 
attention was given to national-level meetings keeping in view the needs 
and requirements of individual countries. 

The subjects covered were primary health care, maternal and child health 
and family health, nutrition, human reproduction and family planning, 
nursing services, traditional medicine, mental health, medical 
rehabilitation, hospital administration, malaria, communicable diseases, 
expanded programe on immunization, environmental health and health 
manpower development. An important activity was the follow-up meeting 
organized in the Regional Office in December, subsequent to the 
International Conference on Primary Health Care held in Alma-Ata, USSR, 
in September. 

There has been an increase in the number of consultations and research 
study group meetings. These dealt with the following priority areas: 
malaria, dengue haemorrhagic fever, diarrhoea1 diseases, chronic liver 
diseases (including liver cancer), health services research, health 
manpower development, and human reproduction. 

7.7 Fellowships 

During the twelve-month period 1 May 1978 - 30 April 1979, a total of 
881 fellowships was awarded using various sources of funds: 708 (80%) 
from the Regular Budget, 108 (12%) from UNDP, and 65 (8%) from UNFPA 
funds. 

Implementation 

Under the Regular Budget for the fiscal year 1978, a sum of US$ 2902874 
was provided for fellowships, constituting 17% of the total budget. 
Up to the end of the 1978 calendar year 668 fellowships were obligated 
out of which 559 (84%) have already been awarded and the remaining 109 
(16%) are expected to be awarded before the end of June 1979. 

Under UNDP funds, a sum of US$ 1 018 553 - 20% of the total UNDP budget- 
was provided for fellowships during the fiscal year 1978. Of the 199 
fellowships planned during the calendar year 1978, 113 (56%) had been 
awarded by 31 December 1978, 47 (24%) are being processed and applica- 
tions are awaited in respect of 39 (20%). 
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Under UNFPA funds, a sum of US$ 365 199 was provided for fellowships 
during the 1978 fiscal year, constituting 76% of the total UNFPA budget 
for the Region. The number of fellowships planned during the calendar 
year 1978 was 101, of which 52 (51%) have been awarded, applications 
are being processed in respect of 25 (25%), and applications have not 
yet been received concerning 24 (24%). 

Regionalization 

The table below shows that nearly half of all fellowships were taken 
up within the Region; of the other Regions the Western Pacific took 
most, and less than 10% of fellows needed to travel to the USA. It also 
shows that about three quarters of fellows were professional health 
workers such as doctors, nurses and environmental health engineers, the 
others being sanitarians, laboratory technicians, radiographers, 
physiotherapists, etc. 

Distribution of Fellowships, by Budget, by Region and by 
Type of Fellow 

There is an increasing trend towards regionalization of the fellowships 
programme, as can be seen from the following table, which shows the rise 
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in the percentage of regional fellowships from 20% in 1975 to 44% in 1978: 

Subjects of Fellowships 

The following table, giving the distribution of fellowships by country and 
subjectof study, shows thatthemost popular subjectsforawards, reflecting 
the priority problems and needs of the Member countries, were communicable 
diseases and laboratory services, followedbymatenal and child health and 
family planning, environmental sanitation, and public health administration. 

Calendar 
year 

1975 
1976 
1977 
1978 

Fellowships Awarded (Under all Budgets) by Subject 
of Study and Country of Origin of the Fellow 

(1 May 1978 - 30 April 1979) 

Number of fellowships 
awarded 

703 
7 65 
605 
881 

Number of regional 
fellowships awarded 

143 (20%) 
223 (29%) 
214 (35%) 
384 (44%) 
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Communicable 
Diseases and 
Laboratory 
Services 

Matenal and 
Child Health 
(including 
Family 
Planning) 

Environmental 
Sanitation 

Public Health 
Administration 

Clinical 
Medicine 

Basic Medical 
Sciences and 
Education 

Nursing 

Others 

Total 118 207 3 79 99 18 42 4 80 103 128 881 
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Fellowships were taken up among the various communicable diseases as 
follows: bacterial diseases, 3; cholera, 1; dermatology, 1; 
entomology, 5; epidemiology, 25; filariasis, 1; immunology, 13; 
laboratory services, 42; leprosy, 11; malaria, 25; parasitology, 1; 
port health, 1; rabies, 2; sexually transmitted diseases. 6; trachoma,l; 
tropical medicine, 1; tuberculosis, 18; vaccine production, 9; 
vector-borne diseases, 5; veterinary public health, 2; virology, 3. 

During the period under review, 39 fellows from the following countries 
and territories outside South-East Asia visited this region: Afghanistan, 
Benin, Egypt, Republic of Korea, Malaysia,Niue Island, Oman, Philippines, 
Papua New Guinea, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, Tanzania and Democratic Yemen. 

7.8 Regional Office Library 

During the period 1 July 1978 - 30 June 1979, the Regional Office 
Library received 2349 books, pamphlets, WHO publications and reports, 
as well as 6633 issues of current periodicals; 3223 persons (2780 WHO 
staff and 443 others) visited the Library and 1718 books and periodicals 
were issued on loan to Regional Office and field staff as well as on 
inter-library loans. Photocopies of 9950 pages were supplied. For 
references needed by the Regional Office, field staff and Headquarters, 
86 loan requests were sent to local libraries. In addition, an 
estimated 4784 books and periodicals were consulted in the Library. 
The Library continued to supply reference material in connexion with 
various seminars and meetings held in the Regional Office and outside. 
The Library was also visited by 114 participants in five courses held 
in Delhi. 

As mentioned in Section 7.1, 21 student loan libraries were established 
during 1978 and seven are being set up in Burma, Nepal, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand during 1979. The Librarian visited Bangladesh, Indonesia and 
Thailand to study the working of some of the student loan libraries 
established about 4-5 years ago. 

In line with a decision of the thirty-first session of the Regional 
Committee,an"Inter-country Consultative Meeting" has been planned from 
27 to 31 August to draw up concrete proposals for the establishment of 
national and regional networksof library and health literature services. 

The Library, which is the MEDLINE Coordinating Station for South-East 
Asia, handled339MEDLINE search requests from Member countries. It 
scrutinized the requests and provided bibliographies free of cost either 
from its own resources or by obtaining MEDLINE print-outs through 
Headquarters. 

The Regional Office Library actively participated in the "Second 
Regional Training Institute for the Development of Staff of Population 
Resource Centres at Asia and Pacific", organized by ESCAP, the 
International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) and the Association 
of Population Libraries and Information Centres (APLIC) in Bangkok, in 
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November, and a "training course on information storage and retrieval in 
health and family welfare and population" organized in New Delhi by the 
National Institute of Health and Family Welfare in FebruaryIMarch. 

A "Directory of some computer retrieval systems in biomedical and allied 
fields in the United States of America" was compiled, published and 
widely distributed. This directory contains information on availability, 
sources and cost of retrieval systems, for use by libraries in the 
Region. 

8. RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

The Regional Research Programme, which was initiated in 1976, has been 
recording steady progress. Action is under way in all the priority 
areas for research identified by the Regional Advisory Committee on 
Medical Research (RACMR) and its study groups. In order to implement 
the research programme, the research unit of the Regional Office has 
been strengthened with the addition of three staff, two of whom are 
assigned under the two WHO Special Programmes on Tropical Diseases and 
Human Reproduction and are specifically responsible for implementing 
the activities of these special programmes in the South-East Asia Region. 

The Regional Committee is annually apprised of the research programme 
and its guidance is obtained. At the thirty-first session held in 1978, 
the Committee discussed the detailed research budget and made construc- 
tive alterations in the various components of the research programme. 
These revisions have been included in the proposed inter-country budget 
for 198011981. 

It was only in 1978 that specific funds for research were made available 
in accordance with the recommendations made by the Regional Committee 
at its twenty-ninth session. The earlier research activities, during 
1976 and 1977, had been supported out of savings and through the 
Regional Director's Development Fund. 

A Research Development Committee (RDC) has been set up in the Regional 
Office for the overall coordination of research promotion. Since the 
beginning of the programme,47 research projects have been supported by 
the Regional Office up to May 1979. 

The research programme on filariasis is being developed in close 
collaboration with the WHO Regional Officeforthe Western Pacific (WPRO). 
Scientists from this region participated in a meeting on Brugian 
filariasis organized by WPRO in mid-1979. A meeting on Bancroftian 
filariasis organized by the Regional Office is scheduled to be held 
later in 1979. 

During the year under review special efforts were made to initiate and 
develop research programmes in three important areas - diarrhoea1 
diseases, nutrition and the control of human fertility. 


